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For vegetable gardeners like me, the season was delayed almost two weeks by cool and wet weather, but is now near normal, so with some luck and effort, production as usual can be expected. By the time you read this summary of correspondence with members, the Spring luncheon at the Felix may be a somewhat dim memory. George Larder hosted the event as he has done previously, assisted by family members, and the forty attendees enjoyed the food and camaraderie, augmented by a slide show based mainly on material provided by Wanda. It featured secretarial staff enjoying themselves at long ago social events such as retirement parties. We are still working on implementing a picture gallery on our web site so we can share the slide presentations with those who were not able to attend. It could also be a repository for pictures submitted by members. For those of you who visit our web site regularly https://clubspartans.weebly.com you may have read an outstanding contribution by Mike Morris giving the history of microwave radio relay development at RCA Limited, largely in the post WW2 period and lasting until the late 1970’s when successor company Spar, concentrated on space products and services. I encourage all readers to comment on or add to this narrative. I have pointed out in previous newsletters, but it bears repeating, that the technical and management skills developed in implementing transcontinental communications systems, were key to the success of major space communications and robotic programs in later years. 

 Ed Sorochan is doing an admirable job as webmaster replacing the valuable skills and efforts of departed member and friend Margaret Gross. Susan and Wanda are smoothly picking up the responsibilities so ably performed by Al Lawson for so many years. It is encouraging to see new blood on our committee and augers well for the continuity of our social group. George has asked to be relieved of his responsibilities for hosting the luncheons at the Felix, but we are most fortunate that Marguerite MacKinnon has volunteered to host our next luncheon. All committee members will support her to make the transition as smooth as possible and not a burden to her.  
Correspondence with members 

I attended Peter Garland’s retirement lunch Friday 1 March 2019 along with many former colleagues. I met Peter in the declining days of the old microwave communications group just as he was making the transition to aerospace. We may have worked together briefly on some project but I followed his career closely and I encouraged his involvement with advanced communications satellite technology that was increasingly digital in nature. He had the satisfaction of helping to implement concepts that were largely a dream as I neared the end of my working career. Peter balanced work with  raising a family and carrying on a lively stage career in Gilbert and Sullivan operettas, that saw him develop from spear carrying chorister to lead roles. He also had a strong interest in naval history and at his retirement party told me he was pursuing studies in Great Lakes naval history at the Royal Military College and at Queen’s University.

Correspondence with MDA has been minimal since the last newsletter in February, making me wonder if changes in corporate governance may have changed priorities as well as personnel. I attended a 50th anniversary of the Ste. Anne plant on Feb 20th in the MDA cafeteria and noted that the wall display of heritage had changed but saw nothing of the microwave radio relay period. I will contact MDA now that Mike’s account of microwave radio relay development is available and possibility of interest to them. 

The following exchange was begun by a call or message from Dean Collis to Ed Sorochan. 

“Hello Dean, nice to hear from you. The Jasper Pyramid tower/tramway is something I remember in 1964. I first commissioned the first turn-on of the microwave Equipment as a newly hired engineer in 1962 for the CN/CP installations from Saskatoon to Vancouver, spending many months in the field. I also did some initial equipment turn-on on some of the remote M/W sites on mountain tops in BC. Too bad I did not capture any photographs myself for the historical record. Your attachment will be archived on our Spartan web site, we lack details on the CN/CP M/W system RCA installed from Montreal to Vancouver.

Way back I requested of you some historical photographs of yourself (younger
days) relating to your Motorcycle Shop to flash at our Spartan luncheons. Perhaps your family could forwards some pictures to me, these would be appreciated for our historical photo album.
Best of health
 Regards, Ed
To which I replied to Ed: 

Quite interesting when you realize that some of your early engineering efforts are now part of the archaeological, or at least the environmental, record.. ( Ed. The Jasper tramway site being in a provincial park was the subject of a major remediation project). It should be a good reminder to get on with recording our part in the techno history of RCA and Canada. Milt Lillo reminded me some time ago that the demolished Mill Village 1 is now a cave exploration site. Quite a difference to the French who turned the Plumeur Bodou site into a museum, even though the equipment was a carbon copy of the AT&T Andover site. It should be entertaining to show some before and after pictures of MV 1 at a luncheon. 

And a relevant comment on the Jasper tramway site from Adam (Dan) Mercik: Let me add my "two cents": I hope Dean remembers the morning we were standing in the marshalling yard of Jasper railway station and witnessing the take-off of the first chopper flight to the Pyramid Mtn. It carried two techs whose job was to make the top of the mountain  more chopper "friendly" and to deliver emergency kit to be used by future crews in the event they had to spend the night on the site.   Salutations to all.

Although not directly related to my interest in the microwave history project, a University classmate of mine living in a retirement home in Toronto discovered that bridge partner Doug Caswell knew me from RCA days. I easily recalled the name but still have not placed his face in my memory, but it prompted this response to my classmate: 

My history “project” moves in fits and starts and depends on the support of former colleagues, but progress has been made. I will see what I can get for Doug. It takes quite an exercise of will to start writing, even though many of my colleagues probably did plenty of reporting and proposal writing during their careers. A typical response to a writing request is, “ I’m no good at writing”, or “ it’s easy for you”. I assure you that I have never met or even heard of an author, amateur or professional, who claimed that writing is easy, in fact it is not. People who write for a living are just as terrified of a blank page as any amateur, and novelists sweat blood when no new ideas spring up. At least my project is about experiences and recollections, and not some topic based on the writers imagination, but it should be put down in as literate manner as we are capable of. If you were close at hand you might find me leaning on you for a few examples of your work highlights.

 Lorne

Susans’s notification of the passing of Margaret Gross brought this response from member Bronwen Williams: 

Hi Susan, I am saddened to learn of the passing of Margaret Gross, she was a lovely, quiet person.  I also miss Al Lawson and hope that he is doing well.  Congratulations to Marc Donato on his retirement!!  I’m sure he will enjoy it. Congratulations to Al Evers for receiving the Governor General’s Volunteer Award!  There are not enough volunteers and any person that does so, is contributing greatly.  

Lorne (Keyes) mentions in the recent newsletter that there is an ongoing effort to record the post WW-II years at RCA, and I would like to mention again that I have a box of old RCA and early SPAR advertising and brochures, etc.  I had let Al Lawson know of this a few times but no one seemed to know what to do with the material or how to come and get it.  I also have many photos of the years 1982 to approx. 1988. 

Editor: The committee does not ignore such positive offers, although we are not in a position to provide a repository for physical objects. It is our intention to follow up with a visit to Bronwen to review material and if possible to capture images electronically, as digital storage involves only modest effort for scanning, and storage is almost a trivial issue these days.

Bronwen continues: Lorne’s information on radiation in space, along with that of Dave Barnby’s, was very interesting.  Thank you to Mike Morris for providing the link to the “The Dish” movie.  I haven’t watched it yet, but intend to. I greatly enjoy reading the emails and letters from SPARtans members, and the newsletters, all of which are in excellent english.  It is so disappointing nowadays to see the shoddy quality of grammar and spelling that passes for english. (Ed. Bronwen updated us with her medical status and added that) “The month of February 2019 has dumped a huge quantity of snow along with freezing rain and some days with extremely high winds.  I hope that the snow melts gradually and/or that the dams are properly managed this year, not like in 2017 when there was the huge flood disaster.  My house was surrounded by water but luckily I had an excellent sump pump.”

Dave Barnby’s interest in possible health hazards for the new 5G cellular frequencies and the looming “Internet of Things” elicited this mildly relevant comment from me: 

Thanks for your note Dave. It has been at least 20 years since I looked at the microwave radiation hazard issue and I cannot recall the allowable limits. The context of my investigation may interest you. A friend from my childhood on Wolfe Island had been elected mayor or reeve of the township, and one of the first problems he faced was the approval of a long overdue microwave link to Kingston to replace an obsolete submarine telephone cable. There was a significant objection to the proposal and he wanted some impartial, and free, advice to guide his council’s decision making.
          I first pointed out to him the incredibly low level of power density towards the public, where the main beam probably had less power than an ordinary flashlight and was tightly constrained or focused. The real danger if any as you point out, was to the user who held a half watt power source a couple of inches from his brain. The model used by the relevant IEEE body was the so called thermal one that simply calculated the amount of power absorbed by body tissue with a comparison made to observable damage in non human specimens. I made no attempt to discuss higher frequencies that might be conceptually more damaging, and likely cumulative, think x-rays.
          My clinching observation was that the local Kingston TV station had it’s transmitter on Wolfe Island and had been bathing the residents for the past forty years with a power level at least a million times stronger than the proposed microwave transmitter. Almost as a throw away line I pointed out that the TV transmitter had its source signal transmitted by a microwave link that the residents were likely not even aware of.
          The same TV tower I referred to was a victim of our great ice storm of 1998. The guyed tower accumulated so much ice that it failed in compression and came crashing straight down, a spectacular sight no doubt as long as you were well clear. In common with most broadcasting sites it was unmanned and there were no injuries. The tower was promptly rebuilt.

Field work for microwave systems and satellite earth station installation was more often exciting than boring as the following exchange with regular correspondent Adam (Dan) Mercik shows.
Dear Lorne--when scrolling through historical notes in the Club SPARtans web site, I came across one by Gil Kerr where he mentions Val Duk's experience with shot-up hotel room in Manaqua Hilton and stolen shoes. Well-I can add by saying that my room was one floor below his and my room was also badly damaged by rifle fire and I had my new transistor radio and $90-US stolen !

But lets start from the beginning. I was sent to Nicaraqua in March 1976 in connection with the proposal for a country-wide MW network. My job was to select suitable sites, establish tower heights, antennas etc. The system had two"legs": northern from Manaqua via Tipitaco, Boaco, Matagalpa, Esteli, Somoto, Ocotal at Honduras border, and eastern via Las Nubes, Masaya, Grenada, Mombacho, Jjuigalpa, Las Cuchillas, Rama and Bluefields on the Atlantic coast. (now there is a Spanish name-actually it goes back to British pirates who established it-or so the story goes. (BTW--a fascinating place worth a vacation trip). I was in Manaqua when Don Mason, assisted by Ray Hall arrived to sign the contract. As Project Engineer and later Manager, I made seven trips of various duration during 1978 and early 1979. There were various challenges, the one challenge I remember was using passive reflectors- on two hops-something I had never designed before (both worked to my great relief). The other problem was the deteriorating situation in the country: it was a dictatorship under Anastasio Somoza and Sandinistas (after Sandino-national hero) were in final preparations for the eventual uprising. Travel became dangerous as trigger happy (and badly trained) troops had a tendency to fire first--one Canadian teacher was killed when he missed the check point. Then came the shootout at  Hilton Hotel. Since the hotel was several kilometers from the airport we moved to a motel right across the street. Curfew at 10 PM was announced and I remember being frequently wakened by the gun fire. One evening a rather major shootout occurred right outside our windows and it was not even 10PM--that was the signal that the army was loosing its nerve and for us to get out fast. Of course all work, and we were in the final stages of testing, was suspended. Shortly thereafter we were informed that Sandinistas blew up the tower at Mombacho, just effectively killing the system. Somoza was kicked out of the country in July 17,1979. Sandinistas took over, negotiations in Montreal legally terminated the contract. From what I have later learned from the RCA distributor in Manaqua. the Sandinistas, with the help of Cuban engineers managed to restore and activate the system. They paid us one complement:" Your IB's were really very good!"
         Hope you will find it interesting—Regards—Adam

Mike Morris queried Dan on the radio equipment used, eliciting a final word from Dan:
“I am almost certain that indeed it was 9202. What you two did not ask is how Val and I survived the shootout. We missed it because of, a bottle of Martini Rossi Vermouth!

Let me explain: that afternoon we were returning from las Nubes ( the clouds) station to Manaqua and, having dropped the techs at their favourite motel at the outskirts of the city, proceeded to the Hotel, when I recalled that a new liquor store has recently opened. So, instead of driving directly we took time to find the store, I bought my vermouth and just outside of the hotel was stopped by the army. That was not unusual but while we were trying to convince the soldier to let us through, by presenting the hotel keys, I noticed some soldiers hiding behind the trees with rifles pointing towards the back of Hilton. And when one shouted  "there, there!' and opened fire, I screamed at the driver "get the hell out of here!!". We made a sharp turn, almost colliding with an ambulance. We made it without trouble to the motel were the techs were staying and were surprised that there was not a word on the radio to explain what was happening. So after supper we drove to the hotel only to be stopped again, this time the soldiers allowed us to drive to the hotel to be presented with a partly damaged reception, shell casing and broken glass every where. The manager, without offering any explanation escorted us to the elevators. As I entered my room the broken glass from the windows was all over the floor and multiple  bullet holes in the ceiling. It was apparent that somebody went through my things, that is how I discovered missing dollars and radio. In the morning I went outside only to walk over broken glass and hundreds of casings. According to one story, during the fussilade, an officer entered the lobby and having determined that no Sandinistas were inside, ran outside to stop the shooting, only to be shot dead.  So, because of a bottle of Vermouth we missed being in the middle of it. That's enough-Dan.” 

Great recollection Dan, keep those memory flashes coming. Interesting that you have been trolling the web site and found Gil Kerr’s opus. It was in fact his initial submission that set me on the path to collecting these interesting vignettes from early microwave and earth station participants. The early satellite days still deserves more of our attention. Lorne

In early March, Al Evers notified us of the passing of Dick Colt who had been a colleague at RCA since the late 50’s but never joined the Spartans.

Ed Sorochan reminisced as follows: Dick Colt (13780) rings home, he hired me, he was the one that visited Universities across Canada (BC, Alberta, probably others) interviewed graduating engineers, made offers and RCA hired them. I believe this was the case also for M Golder(15219) and Bill Corless(15221).  From my employee heritage list I see his employee number was close to Milt’s(13816). Real easy going person, big build, good memory of him, even the picture, a pipe smoker.

George Larder recalled: “Dick often joined the regular group of us for a few beers after work at one of the local taverns and bored us silly trying to tell us in detail a movie that he had watched recently. A pleasant chap, easy to get along with.” 

Milt Lillo also recalled, Dick very well. “ He was one of the first guys I met when I joined RCA in 1958.  We were in the Defence Engineering department at Lenoir and the project was the Fire Control System (missiles) for the CF-105, Avro Arrow.  The actual design of the system was being done at RCA in Camden, NJ, so there were several extended visits to Camden during this period. Other guys in the group at this time included Doug Jung, Henry Hore  and Joe Barron.  However, Diefenbaker killed the Avro Arrow project on Feb 20, 1959.  

In the summer and fall of 1959 Dick, myself and Desmond Jones (anyone remember him?) were temporarily loaned out to RCA in Burlington Mass, a suburb of Boston, to do proof reading of an instruction manual for the Atlas missile checkout system.  My recollection is that we were not writing the material but just editing it for clarity.  When this task was finished Dick and I came back to Montreal.  Des Jones stayed and joined RCA Burlington.  

Back in Montreal Dick and I were given the task of building an automated test facility for an existing gun firing system for a Canadian destroyer. In my view this seemed to be a temporary make-work job for some RCA engineers with not much to do. I don't remember many of the details about our test gear but it included a couple of visits to the Esquimalt Naval Base near Victoria, BC.  The technical guy for the customer in Esquimalt was Ralph Bennett.  When the Mill Village 1 project started Ralph joined RCA and became the guy in charge of the Antenna Program Tracking equipment.” 

More background about Dick:  He was born and  raised in Ayer's Cliff at the SW end of  Lake Massawippi in the Eastern Townships.  He went to Bishops University in Lennoxville and, as I recall, got a degree in Science. Lorne also knew Dick, and Lorne's acreage near Magog is only a short distance from Ayers Cliff.  

In April, 2015, I received a call from Dick!  I hadn't spoken to him for decades and I tried to coax him into visiting or joining the Spartans group.  The attached message explains a bit of what he had been doing in the intervening years. I had forgotten that he had joined MPB Technologies.  I suppose that this might have been at the same time that Bob Clark joined MPB. 
Friends:
          The preceeding is a most interesting set of recollections of Dick Colt from people who knew him well. Although I knew him as a friend and colleague, we never worked together, and except for meeting him by chance in an Ayers Cliff grocery store around 2005, we never got together to talk over old times.
          Ed Sorochan mentioned that Dick interviewed graduating engineers in 1962 and hired him as well as Bill Corless, and Mike Golder. Checking my records I realize that I did the same set of graduate interviews in 1963. Some of you may remember that Johny Jackson was the engineering office manager at the time and normally conducted these interviews across Canada accompanied by the manager of human resources, or personnel as it was called then. They started in the East, but around Montreal on this coast to coast excursion, Johny had heart problems and had to abandon the process.
          I was plugged in at short notice, and I can assure you it was no picnic. Interviews ran in continuous thirty or forty minute intervals with short breaks for lunch and supper but usually extending to 8 or 9 in the evening. For the first time we used a Polaroid camera for instant photos to go with our notes and were never refused permission to take the pictures. It was very interesting to me to see the differences in career expectations between urban and rural candidates. Perhaps the big city folks came from professional families and had quite optimistic expectations of where they would be in five or ten years. The rural candidates had more modest goals if you could even get them to talk about the subject. They were usually apologetic about their lack of work related experience although their academic records were nearly identical to other candidates, and just wanted an opportunity to prove their worth. We hired many good people and I tried to follow their career development at RCA, and five years on, I could see little difference in performance between the individuals.

 It is with some chagrin that I report that within ten years, not one candidate remained. I concluded, I believe correctly, that we had a lousy personnel training and retention policy if there even was one. I believe it was a combination of an extremely conservative personnel management that was used to dealing only with unionized blue collar factory workers, and an engineering management with the quaint notion that it was a rare privilege to work at such a prestigious organization, and beneath the dignity of an engineer and even unprofessional to ask for recognition and advancement.

The pot of gold at the end of the interview rainbow was the elegant faculty club at the University of British Columbia (UBC) where we dined well while admiring the gorgeous BC scenery between rain showers. 
          Lorne

Paul Weijer’s memory was triggered by my mention of Johny Jackson and responded with this poignant memoir:

“After a little more than 2 years (our first 2 years in Canada) at CAE I was fed up. My wife and I discussed the merits of returning to Europe where I had a standing offer at a large German company. While we were discussing our options, I saw an ad from RCA. A short phone call and I was asked to come in for an interview. I was interviewed at length by John Jackson. He also took me around the plant to get an idea of the kind of work that was being done here. After about 3 or 4 hours of this he made me an offer as Tech 4 which included a hundred dollars a month more than CAE was paying. I accepted on the spot, but he suggested I go home and discus it with my wife then give him a call if I 
still wanted the job.

Johnnie kept track of me, as he did with others, to make sure I was content. Some years later I ended up in the Lachine hospital for an operation. One of the first visitors was Mrs. Jackson. John was in the same hospital after a heart attack and was not doing well. Nevertheless, he asked his wife to check on me and make sure I was alright and did I need anything.

A remarkable man. He would have been pleased to know that my stay at RCA etc. lasted 34 years.”

In a somewhat meandering exchange of messages concerning Dick Colt’s death and whether he had ever been an employee of MPB, the name Bob Clark was mentioned, the same Robert C. Clark shown as employee number three of MPB. Alphons Evers as emploee number 13 had remained in contact with Bob and I was more than pleased to learn that he was still around.

 I never worked with Bob Clark or Dick Colt but I believe that Bob was a key contributor to the 1962 development of what was originally called Divcon, to the best of my knowledge, the first TV (raster based) alphanumeric CRT display and a vast improvement on all prior TV and computer based display systems, in short, revolutionary, and not adequately recognized. The 1974 RCA Engineer article attached to one of Al Evers' messages was coauthored by Bob Clark and Ross Warren, and describes a later more complex system including the use of colour. Although this item is outside our primary interest in recording the history of microwave radio relay and satellite related developments, it surely merits recording as an RCA Montreal technology milestone. This same RCA Engineer issue shows Peter Foldes receiving the Sarnoff medal for individual achievements in satellite related antenna work.
Ross Warren, whom I knew quite well, is long gone but I am willing to conduct an interview with Bob Clark if I can make arrangements through Al Evers who maintains contact with him. Ed (I made contact with Bob after preparing this message, but some family medical issues have delayed the interview.)
    One seldom knows what triggers a memory but the eruption of a volcano did the trick for Ian Grier: “Recent news about an eruption of the Popocatepetl volcano outside of Mexico City brought back some memories for me. In the late 1960s, RCA Ltd. Montreal designed, built and installed a microwave relay system south from Brownsville, Texas to Mexico City and West to Monterrey. 1968 was the year of the Mexican Olympics. The system consisted of one video channel south-to-north (to carry the Olympic broadcast into the U.S.) and two bi-directional channels of 960 voice channels each. It was the first application of the all solid-state 2 Ghz 9202. For more than a year, I had worked with Wal Duk, Reg Minty, Pierre Bernier and many others on the development of the product. As is typical on a project with a strict time limit, by the beginning of the year, time was running out. Pierre and I were charged with leading an overnight shift in the test department, which lasted several weeks. I subsequently spent 6 months in Mexico, turning up, aligning and troubleshooting the system. 

The microwave route from Brownsville to Mexico City was approximately 1100 km. consisting of twenty-something sites. Sites ranged from dry desert in the north to rain forest in the interior to beachfront on the coast, as well as several in urban centers. The southern-most site before the main Telefonos de Mexico building in the city was in an area above the tree line known as Paso de Cortes. This site lays on the saddle between Popocatepetl and its twin volcano Ixtaccihuatl, each within several kilometers of the radio site. "Popo" as it is fondly referred to by Mexicans, is approximately 18,000 feet above sea level. 
The radio site, at an altitude of about 12,000 ft., was accessible by paved road. However, the lack of oxygen meant that some vehicles, including mine, could not make it all the way to the site. I had to leave the vehicle and walk the last thousand feet or so. Fortunately, the test equipment was already on site, so I only had to carry my tool kit. I do recall the permanently snow-covered Popo emitting a low-level plume of smoke, but nothing like the eruption that occurred recently.”

Dave Barnby reponded to Ian with this nostalgic vignette: “I had a sort of parallel involvement, well actually non-involvement, with that Mexico (Olympics) project. I explain: 

I was doing commissioning work on a long haul m/w link at the terminal end in the Post Office Tower, high up over London. It was a sunny day with lots of distraction from sunbathing beauties on the roof-tops below. Anyway, my colleague, David Gibbs, who later went on to work for Nova Scotia Tel, showed me a cutting advertising for m/w engineers to work for RCA in Mexico. I’d not long returned from 5 years in Nigeria and missing the hot weather thought Mexico was the place for me.
I applied and was soon interviewed by two RCA men (one was called ?? Issacs, if I remember rightly).
Months went by and I had forgotten all about it, when I was offered a contract, and although we were now in late October and Mexico was over, I accepted.

But of all the ironies, instead of Mexico, I ended up in deepest Saskatchewan in the middle of one of their coldest winters for decades (thank you Bruce Berridge). Christmas Eve night, I was called to rescue one Jean Paul Laliberté from a site out in the prairies where his landrover had refused to start for his ‘homeward’ journey after attending a repair. Soon I was lost, with little clue as to where I was and with blowing spindrift and drifting snow, and about 2am Christmas morning I was looking for habitations to seek directions, scared that I might be thought of as having evil intent - how often do you get someone knocking at your door in the middle of Christmas night in the prairies?.

Eventually I found an isolated farm house and gingerly knocked on the door and was, instead of a gun in my face, given directions to the site. Jean Paul and I got back to Estevan for breakfast and were invited to join in the Christmas festivities that day.


That was my introduction to Canada, where I went on to enjoy another 10 years of that great country, challenging projects, camaraderie, amazing technological advances and travel to far off places.”

To which Ian replied:  Great story, Dave. I have a similar one involving Land Rovers and the dead of winter in Manitoba, but that's for another time. Cheers

There are so many stories to be shared and some must inevitably be left for future newsletters and postings. When I start the process, there is always a question in my mind, is there enough material since the last newsletter, to inform and entertain the readers? The answer has always been yes and it is more a question of selection from a remarkable volume of correspondence. For example, when I pause  in my review of Spartan correspondence files I have covered less than half of the time period since the latest newsletter. I would be more than pleased to have submissions from any member with an interesting story to share. When I happened on some Spartan paper files that predate the widespread use of personal computers and e-mail. I note that there were accounts of interesting trips, sometimes with family and sometimes solo, with interesting experiences, perhaps not as dramatic as gunshots and falling bombs, but just life experiences to be shared. 

Your Editor


Lorne
